

https://www.crimejusticejournal.com/

Volume 11 (3) 2022

International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.2476

Framing Death Penalty Politics in Malaysia

Thaatchaayini Kananatu

Monash University Malaysia, Malaysia

Abstract

The death penalty in Malaysia is a British colonial legacy that has undergone significant scrutiny in recent times. While the Malaysian *Federal Constitution 1957* provides that 'no person shall be deprived of his life or personal liberty save in accordance with law', there are several criminal offences (including drug-related crimes) that impose the mandatory and discretionary death penalty. Using Benford and Snow's framing processes, this paper reviews death penalty politics in Malaysia by analysing the rhetoric of abolitionists and retentionists. The abolitionists, comprising activist lawyers and non-government organisations, tend to use 'human rights' and 'injustice' frames, which humanise the 'criminal' and gain international support. The retentionists, such as victims' families, use a 'victims' justice' frame emphasising the 'inhuman' nature of violent crimes. In addition, the retentionist state shifts between 'national security' and 'national development' frames. This paper finds that death penalty politics in Malaysia is predominantly a politics of framing.

Keywords: Death penalty; Malaysia; framing processes; politics of framing; human rights.

Introduction

Many that live deserve death. And some that die deserve life. Can you give it to them? Then do not be too eager to deal out death in judgement. (J. R. R. Tolkien, 1954)

Death penalty politics in Malaysia is a contentious story that revolves around the human rights narrative, the call for national sovereignty and security, and social justice. This article traces the historical background of capital punishment in Malaysia from the 1970s to uncover the political trends and official state and civil society rhetoric concerning the death penalty. Using the Benford and Snow (2000) framing processes theory, the various frames—'human rights', 'injustice', 'national security', 'victims' justice' and 'vulnerabilities'—are identified and located in various online media resources and legal cases, as well as local, regional and international commentaries pertaining to the death penalty in Malaysia.

The death penalty in Malaysia has been studied from various angles: the comparative law and the 'war on drugs' perspectives (Harring 1991; Leechaianan and Longmire 2013), the legal and justice approach (Dhillon, Mohammad and Miin 2012), the public perception study (Hood 2012), the 'Asian values' or cultural relativist perspective (Novak 2014), the Islamic or Shari'ah law viewpoint (Aziz 2015), miscarriage of justice due to judicial errors (Lim, Ngeow and Arivananthan 2018), universal human rights and international fair trial standards (Antolak-Saper et al. 2020), the criminal justice analysis (Quraishi 2020) and the gender perspective (Harry 2021). These studies have expounded on the reasons for the Malaysian state's retentionist stand, the legitimisation of the death penalty for drug crimes (in particular) and the sociopolitical challenges faced by the abolitionists.



Except where otherwise noted, content in this journal is licensed under a <u>Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International</u> <u>Licence</u>. As an open access journal, articles are free to use with proper attribution. ISSN: 2202-8005 (Online) A similar trend is seen in Singapore's death penalty politics. Singapore and Malaysia share a common history, common law heritage, and common emphasis on the 'Asian values' political discourse and national development. Yet, despite the obvious historical, political, social and legal parallels, past studies concerning the death penalty have been nation-centric. For instance, studies that have examined the political strategies of abolitionist movements centred on the 'war on drugs' in Singapore but not Malaysia, despite the fact that Malaysian nationals account for a high percentage of Singapore's death row population (Chia et al. 2017; Yap and Tan 2020).

More recent studies have begun to highlight the deeper connections, especially in terms of political mobilisation, resources and networking, among Malaysian and Singaporean grassroots movements and cause lawyers (Novak 2020, 2021). These studies have revealed the emergence of a strong transnational abolitionist movement, using human rights litigation across Commonwealth countries and the strategic utilisation of constitutional norms by both the Malaysian and Singaporean legal activists, civil society organisations and abolitionist movements (Novak 2020, 2021).

Studying strategic litigation and social movement strategies is useful to examine the politico-legal mobilisation, resource mobilisation, networking, tactics and overall game plan of more organised abolitionist movements. However, it does not fully unveil the grievances and concerns of victims' families, who tend to be less organised but express resistance to death penalty reform. Recent studies in the United States have ventured into examining death penalty rhetoric from a framing perspective, such as the 'justice' frame that gives closure for victims' families and the 'innocence' frame used to describe the wrongfully convicted (Berns 2013).

Framing capital punishment as 'justice' or 'injustice' or as a human rights issue is not only useful for victims' families, human rights activists and the general public but also can be strategically utilised by the state or government. In a case study of death penalty politics in Russia (Semukhina and Galliher 2009), the government was facing difficulties obtaining public support for the abolition of the death penalty. The Russian presidential intention of removing capital punishment was primarily due to European Union (EU) politics and Russia's plan to eventually become a member of the EU (Semukhina and Galliher 2009: 132). Despite public resistance, the Russian Government went ahead in placing a moratorium on the death sentence by turning the death penalty into a 'symbolic law'—that is, a law that is in the statute books but not enforced (Semukhina and Galliher 2009: 132).

Another example is the study of death penalty politics in the United Kingdom (UK) (Bailey 2000; Flanagan 2012), which found that in the 1960s, Conservative Party retentionists framed the death penalty as significant for 'victims justice' while Labour Party abolitionists framed capital punishment as a gross 'injustice' against human rights. However, from the 1990s onwards, the abolition movement in the UK dominated the discourse and democratic space due to a lack of public participation in discussion of the death penalty (Flanagan 2012: 522).

In essence, framing processes provide a more holistic approach to studying both the abolitionists and retentionists—which comprise a diverse pool of political and social actors: state authorities, activist lawyers, civil society activists, non-government organisations, victims' families and the general public. This article explores the political framing of capital punishment in Malaysia, a controversial legal and sociopolitical issue, by the main actors: the Malaysian Government, the legal complex (comprising the Malaysian Bar Council, cause lawyers and certain members of the judiciary), the victims' families and civil society as a whole (local, regional and international human rights organisations, as well as Islamic groups). By taking a broader perspective, this article analyses death penalty rhetoric within the larger context of politics and society in Malaysia.

Setting the Stage

Capital punishment in Malaysia is a British colonial legacy based on colonial ideologies of law and punishment. Malaya (as it was known in colonial times) declared independence in 1957, and Singapore (formerly part of Malaya) followed suit in 1965. Post-independence, both countries have retained their common law heritage. The Malaysian *Penal Code 1936* (Penal Code) is modelled on the *Indian Penal Code 1861*, which was enacted during the British colonisation of India and the Straits Settlements—that is, Malaya and Singapore (Chan and Wright 2016). The serious offences under the Penal Code for which the mandatory death penalty applies include murder (s 302) and treason (ss 121 and 121A). Other offences which carry the mandatory death penalty include drug trafficking (*Dangerous Drugs Act 1952* s 39B) and offences related to firearms (*Firearms (Increased Penalties) Act 1971* ss 3, 3A, 7). Various other offences in the Penal Code—such as rape or attempted rape, gang robbery and weapons trafficking—carry the discretionary death penalty.

Although the UK suspended the death penalty for murder in 1965 and completely abolished it in 1970 (Bailey 2000: 346), its former colonies of Malaysia and Singapore have retained it. In fact, there was a proliferation of capital punishment during the

1970s due to sweeping state campaigns that declared a 'war on drugs'. In 1975, the Malaysian Parliament prescribed the death penalty for drug-trafficking offences, in line with the government's campaign to eliminate drug addiction among the Malaysian population (Harring 1991: 365). The *Dangerous Drugs Act 1952* was amended, and the *Dangerous Drugs (Amendment) Act 1975* included the presumption of trafficking under section 37(d). This inevitably led to the challenge of the 'double presumption', whereby the accused is presumed to be guilty of trafficking when deemed to be in possession of drugs of a prescribed quantity (Amnesty International 2019: 7).

These legal reforms shifted the burden of proof to the accused, overriding the more traditional legal presumption of innocence (where an accused is presumed to be innocent until proven guilty). It has been argued that the presumption of innocence is said to be implied in Article 5 of the *Federal Constitution 1957* (FC), which states that 'no person shall be deprived of his life or personal liberty save in accordance with law' (Antolak-Saper et al. 2020: 15). In 1983, a further amendment to the law, the *Dangerous Drugs (Amendment) Act 1983*, proceeded to impose the mandatory death penalty for drug-trafficking offences. These major amendments to the drug laws were particularly due to the sudden rise in drug addiction among youth and the government's need to appease the Malay Muslim electorate (Harring 1991: 369).

It is crucial to understand the sociopolitical context in Malaysia, particularly from 1970 to 1989. Malaysia is a multicultural country, comprising Malays and other natives (collectively known as the *Bumiputera* or 'sons of the soil'), Chinese, Indians and other minority groups (collectively known as 'Others'). The majority comprises the Malays, who are of the Muslim faith; the minority groups, including the Chinese, the Indians and Others, are adherents of religions such as Buddhism, Hinduism and Christianity.

1969 was a turning point in Malaysian history—it witnessed the May 13 race riots between Malays and Chinese (*The Times of India*: 8; Case 2004: 87). It was after this incident that Malaysia experienced a tumultuous time leading to a repression of minority political voices. The state began to utilise and enforce several repressive and draconian laws, such as the infamous *Internal Security Act 1960*, which authorises detention without trial, and the *Sedition Act 1948*, which prohibits speech and publications that have 'seditious tendency' (subversion against the state). These laws were increasingly used to curb any form of dissent and completely restrict the right to freedom of expression, assembly and association (guaranteed under Article 10 of the FC). Thus, Malaysia became more authoritarian and was known as an illiberal democracy or a 'pseudo-democracy', which allowed for democratic elections but restricted civil liberties (Case 2004: 85; Khoo 2017: 143).

The 1980s witnessed the emergence of a powerful executive branch that further weakened an increasingly fragile set of constitutional rights and protections, legitimised by 'Asian values' and the so-called 'war on drugs' (Novak 2014: 303). The then–prime minister Mahathir Mohamad called for a heavier emphasis on national security and the protection of 'national sovereignty' (Harring 1991: 371) and heavily criticised Western liberal ideas and ideologies of civil liberties (Khoo 2017: 147). Generally, the sociopolitical climate during the 1970–1989 period witnessed state domination of the political space and control of what was deemed a civil society influenced by Western liberal ideology. Hence, any calls to abolish the death penalty were dismissed and squashed easily.

Framing the Discourse: 'War on Drugs' Versus 'Injustice'

Framing processes theory (Snow et al. 1986) was developed to understand participation in a social movement, bridging the social, psychological and resource mobilisation factors. Development of the framing processes theory became useful to interpret 'social movement dynamics' and collective action, as well as the conceptualisation of 'frames' and the sociocultural contexts and ideologies behind them (Benford and Snow 2000: 611–612). As Goffman wrote regarding the 'schemata of interpretation' (1974: 21), frames are meant to interpret life events and develop an understanding of experiences (Adams and Goffman 1979). This article uses the Benford and Snow (2000) framing processes theory to study the rhetoric of both the abolitionists and the retentionists to analyse the interpretation and understanding of the death penalty in Malaysia.

The Malaysian state, particularly from 1970 to 1989, was centred on safeguarding national security and sovereignty by declaring a 'war on drugs'. It is argued that the state's public policy on drugs resulted in the framing of the death penalty as a necessary evil. The state diagnosed or identified dangerous drugs as a serious social concern that would jeopardise any nation-building efforts. This is termed 'diagnostic framing' or 'problem identification and attributions' (Benford and Snow 2000: 615). A war against drugs also served to appease the majority Malay Muslim electorate, which was particularly concerned about the proliferation of drug culture among the youth. Essentially, drugs were portrayed as a national 'problem' that would destabilise the nation—socially and economically.

The Malaysian state legitimised its retentionist policy by emphasising that harsh penalties such as the death penalty were required to deter drug trafficking. The 'prognosis framing', which articulates a prognosis or solution to the problem, often provides for a plan and related strategies (Benford and Snow 2000: 616). The state's prognosis, or solution, to the drug problem was taking a heavy hand to put an end to the trafficking of drugs into Malaysia. The official plan included the strategic imposition of heavier penalties on drug-related offences, framed as a deterrence mechanism and hence the only viable 'solution' to the problem of drug crimes in Malaysia.

The declaration of a 'war on drugs' became a final political frame for the state as it not only provided what Benford and Snow (2000:617) referred to as 'motivational framing' or 'call to arms' but also served to construct a 'rationale for engaging in collective action' (Benford and Snow 2000: 617). The Malaysian polity as a collective was made to understand that national security was at serious risk. As then–prime minister Mahathir iterated, the usage of drugs is a 'security problem with implications for the country's continued viability and the maintenance of its national sovereignty' (Harring 1991: 371). Hence, a call to arms was not only necessary but also urgently required to save the nation.

On the flip side, cause lawyers or activist lawyers have always been at the forefront in the abolition of the death penalty for drug crimes in Malaysia. One of the key arguments presented by the abolitionists was that the so-called 'war on drugs' posed a threat to key 'fundamental ideals inherent in the rule of the law, such as the presumption of innocence and the importance of due process' (Harring 1991:366). The Malaysian Bar Council and activist lawyers with human rights–oriented civil society groups were calling out the 'injustice' of the death penalty from the human rights perspective. The legal complex had always been actively involved in civil society initiatives that drew attention to the draconian laws they identified and diagnosed as the source of the 'problem'. The 'injustice' frame became useful to highlight that the state was, in fact, impinging on the constitutional rights and liberties of those accused of drug crimes, particularly the right to life in Article 5 of the FC.

The prognosis or 'solution' was essentially to abolish the death penalty, particularly for drug crimes, as it went against the principles of international human rights and fair trial standards. However, due to the state's restrictions on civil liberties and the clampdown on any form of dissent or resistance to government policy, the abolitionists were unable to mobilise the public successfully. During this time, the *Printing Presses and Publications Act 1984* was utilised heavily to restrict the freedom of the press; hence, any publications that were found to be anti-government were closed and their printing licences withdrawn (Khoo 2017: 146). The abolitionists' call to action was dismissed easily by the overriding majority whose fear and concern centred on the war on drugs and the government's clampdown on any form of dissent. The overriding strategy of the government's framing set in motion a growing public reluctance to abolish the death penalty and dismiss any future calls for abolition.

From the 1990s to the 2000s, the government shifted focus towards rapid national development and economic growth. As such, the mandatory death penalty for drug trafficking continued to be framed by the state as a necessary evil to curb the drug problem—which was counterproductive to raising the socio-economic status of Malaysians. Moreover, the government intended to show an iron fist to Western 'foreigners' who were increasingly being caught under the Malaysian drug laws. Such was the case of Kerry Lane Wiley—an American lecturer caught in possession of marijuana in 1989 (Anderson and Van Atta 1990; Deans 1990).

Wiley's legal representative was Karpal Singh, a renowned Malaysian human rights lawyer, a senior member of the opposition (i.e., the Democratic Action Party) and a prominent critic of the drug laws. During the Wiley case, Singh lamented the draconian laws and clear lack of fair trial standards, stating: 'my God, if the judge says, "I don't accept your word," you're gone ... there are no proper checks and balances in our system ... you hang somebody and you can't say later, "look here, we made a mistake" (Deans 1990). Karpal Singh's statement depicts the drug laws as failing to adhere to due process and international human rights standards and disrespecting the sacred right to life embodied in the constitution. Human rights advocates and defence lawyers were clearly diagnosing the problem from an opposite stance—the accused is framed as a victim of draconian laws that fail to adhere to fair trial standards.

However, the government continued to take a hard approach—without any leniency for Malaysians or foreign nationals. From the government's perspective, the problem was not the draconian laws but the accused, who were depicted as a serious threat to the nation. The then–deputy prime minister Ghafar Baba was reported to have stated clearly at a special United Nations General Assembly that, 'our laws on drugs are purposefully tough ... We believe that this is the correct way to deal with the problem ... We need not be apologetic' (Deans 1990). In fact, the former prime minister Mahathir Mohamad was reported to have equated drug trafficking to murder in this statement: 'we think [drug dealers] are killers, because so many of these young boys who have taken these drugs are dying or dead. It's murder' (Anderson and Van Atta 1990: D32). Clearly, the state's prognosis continued to insist that harsh penalties were required to address the drug problem.

Wiley was eventually 'set free' as the court found that the prosecution was unable to prove that the substance in his possession was, in fact, marijuana (*Chicago Tribune* 1993). However, others like Wiley were subjected to the gallows. The report indicated that 39 foreigners had been hanged to death under the harsh drug laws in Malaysia (*Chicago Tribune* 1993).

Political Opportunities and Transnational Networking

From the 2000s, a major political shift was beginning to take place, and the call for attention to human rights and civil liberties, as well as the abolition of the death penalty, became increasingly louder. The rise of three major collective mobilisations— Lawyers Walk for Justice led by the Malaysian Bar Council, the Coalition for Clean and Fair Elections or BERSIH Movement and the Hindu Rights Action Force or HINDRAF Movement—resulted in a series of public demonstrations, rallies and marches in 2007. These collective movements supported by the political opposition leaders called for major legal reform, a check on governmental controls and the abolition of draconian laws (primarily the *Internal Security Act 1960*) that suppressed the constitutional freedom of expression, assembly and association, and minority rights.

In the 2008 general elections, after the ruling party (the *Barisan Nasional* or National Front) lost its two-thirds majority in parliament, the government attempted to placate the electorate through its new socio-economic policies and reforms. In fact, in 2010, minister Nazri Aziz, who was responsible for 'legal and parliamentary affairs', reportedly stated that 'if it is wrong to take someone's life, then the government should not do it either' (Lim, Ngeow and Arivananthan 2018: 2). In 2011, the then– prime minister Najib Razak announced the New Economic Model and Government Transformation Programme and promised a review of the criminal justice system as a whole (Farrar 2013: 231).

Despite the government's assurances, the abolitionists continued to mobilise and raise awareness about the injustice of the death penalty. However, political mobilisation this time was exploring a new democratic space—the internet and social media (Weiss 2013). The Malaysian Bar Council, which had always advocated for human rights and civil liberties in Malaysia, maintained its stand at the forefront of a newly emerging civil society movement's call for abolition of the death penalty (Novak 2014: 305). The current abolitionist movement in Malaysia is supported primarily by a campaign by the Bar Council of Malaysia and the Human Rights Commission of Malaysia with support from various organisations, including Lawyers for Liberty, Amnesty International Malaysia, Civil Rights Committee of the Kuala Lumpur and Selangor Chinese Assembly Hall, Malaysians Against the Death Penalty and Torture (MADPET) and the National Human Rights Society of Malaysia (Quraishi 2020: 144).

Activist lawyers involved in anti-death penalty organisations sought international and transnational support and advocacy to bring an end to the mandatory death sentence. Framing the death penalty as a 'human rights' issue was strategic but required locating the arguments in a Malaysian constitutional context. Strategic litigation and taking a constitutional comparative approach became a useful tool and strategy as it utilised the 'similarities in colonial-era laws and constitutional provisions' to push the courts towards adopting and complying with emerging 'constitutional norms' (Novak 2021: 149–150). The internationally renowned Death Penalty Project worked hand-in-hand with Malaysian anti-death penalty organisations and activist lawyers to incorporate the human rights frame in the constitutional interpretations. Novak termed this the 'boomerang model of advocacy' (2021: 151). Essentially, the successful advocacy of abolition in one Commonwealth nation was useful in progressing an argument in another Commonwealth nation based on constitutional similarities.

One of the key issues at play was the Malaysian public's perception of the death sentence—which was never before officially measured and determined. In 2012, the Malaysian Bar Council, together with the Death Penalty Project, commissioned a study on public attitudes by Oxford criminologist Roger Hood. The report found that there was minimal public opposition to the abolition of the death penalty, especially for drug crimes (Hood 2012). This provided the impetus for reframing the 'drug problem' as a less serious crime. It also helped to further the cause of removing the mandatory death sentence for drug crimes in particular.

Although Singapore is reported to have the highest execution rate for drug offences in the world, Malaysia is not far behind (Leechaianan and Longmire 2013). According to the activist lawyer–led MADPET, as of 2011, of the 441 persons sentenced to death, 228 were convicted for drug-trafficking offences (Shankar 2011). This is a key reason that death penalty politics in Malaysia and Singapore became centred on the problem of drug crimes and human rights activism.

Along with transnational and international networks, regional and cross-border activism became significant. For instance, the Anti-Death Penalty Asia Network was a crucial platform for Asian death penalty activism. Closer to home, activist lawyers and human rights activists in Singapore and Malaysia were starting to share strategies. Both countries had earlier declared a 'war on drugs' and experienced the state-led cultural relativist call for 'Asian values'. Yap and Tan have analysed the Singaporean

state's official discourse on capital punishment for drug crimes, which centres on crime control and the 'war on drugs' (2020: 145). After achieving independence, there emerged in Singapore the Anti-Death Penalty Movement (ADPM), which operated in the fringes as Singapore took a highly restricted approach on activism and civil society movements (Chia et al. 2017: 18). The newly emerging ADPM was shifting the political frames away from the war on drugs and 'Asian values', towards 'innocence', 'justice' and the 'vulnerable'.

Framing Vulnerability: 'The Innocent Carrier' and 'the Vulnerable'

The alliance with the Singaporean ADPM and cause lawyers was a significant move on the part of the Malaysian abolitionists. It is also noted that the highest number of executions due to drug crimes was, in fact, persons of Malaysian nationalities (Yap and Tan 2020: 134). This has led to cross-border activism, particularly in the 2000s, when Malaysian Vignes Mourthi was sentenced to death for drug trafficking. Vignes Mourthi was portrayed as a young 21-year-old factory worker who was arguably an 'innocent carrier'—that is, a drug courier (Lawyers for Liberty 2010). Although the defence counsel had argued on the basis of a 'miscarriage of justice', the Singapore High Court had convicted and sentenced Vignes to death (Chia et al. 2017: 24).

Public campaigning became more prominent during the 2009 case of Malaysian drug trafficker Yong Vui Kong, who was also sentenced to death. ADPM collaborations were established with Malaysian abolitionist movements to lobby Malaysian parliamentarians and exert political pressure (Chia et al. 2017: 27). The strategies taken, which included an online campaign and a joint forum, framed the issue from a human rights perspective and sought justice for a 'vulnerable' young person from a lower socio-economic background (Save Vui Kong n.d.).

The heavy campaigning efforts by the Malaysian Bar Council and various non-government organisations and civil society groups, in addition to Hood's study (2012), culminated in significant changes in the law. In 2017, amendments were made to Section 39B of the *Dangerous Drugs Act 1952*, which previously carried the mandatory death sentence for the offence of trafficking a dangerous drug. The amendment incorporated a discretionary element in judicial sentencing, which allowed for the conviction to be punishable with death or life imprisonment and whipping of not less than 15 strokes. Azalina Othman, minister in the prime minister's department, who enabled the changes in the legislation, commented that 'the government had taken into consideration the views and suggestions of 30 million Malaysians in drafting the amendment which will add an element of mercy in a certain situation where the judge sees fit' (Antolak-Saper et al. 2020: 28). The tides were finally turning, and the 'justice' and 'human rights' frames were gaining traction with the government.

2018 was a significant turning point in the political history of Malaysia as, for the first time, the opposition party Pakatan Harapan (PH) defeated the National Front in the 14th General Elections. The newly victorious PH government had previously been a significant supporter of non-government organisations and civil society groups in their advocacy of human rights in Malaysia. In fact, they had made bold promises in their political manifesto to abolish the mandatory death sentence and proceeded to place a moratorium on executions. This sentiment was boldly shared by the new minister of law, the Hon. Liew Vui Keong, at the 2018 World Day Against the Death Penalty: 'all death penalty will be abolished ... full stop' (Antolak-Saper et al. 2020: 5).

However, there was a significant backlash to this call for abolition; certain segments of the public, especially the Malay Muslim political movements, demanded that the death penalty be retained as a means of controlling crime (Darwis 2018). As Hood's 2012 study had found, Malaysian Muslims accounted for 60 per cent of the sample and were more likely than Buddhists, Hindus and Christians to support the mandatory death penalty (Quraishi 2020: 146). The Islamic Shari'ah perspective recognising the death penalty has become increasingly significant and cannot be overlooked (Aziz 2015: 77–78; Dhillon, Mohammad and Miin 2012; Quraishi 2020: 5–27). This paper argues that Islamic Shari'ah interpretations of the death penalty must be taken into account when analysing public perceptions because Malay Muslims comprise a majority of the population.

In 2019, the PH government formed the Special Committee to Review Alternative Punishments to the Mandatory Death Penalty under the helm of retired chief justice Tan Sri Richard Malanjum to find alternatives to the mandatory death sentence (Noorsharizam 2021). Chief justice Richard Malanjum was renowned as a defender of fundamental civil liberties and had delivered judgements on the double presumption in two well-known drug-trafficking cases (Lim 2019). One of these was the Federal Court decision of *Alma Nudo Atienza v Public Prosecutor* [2019] 5 CLJ 780, where it was found that the 'presumption of innocence' is implied in the 'right to life' in Article 5(1) of the FC.

In addition, a 2019 report by Amnesty International was a significant game changer as it introduced 'vulnerability' as a diagnostic frame. The report listed the composition of people on death row:

As of February 2019, 1,281 people were reported to be on death row in Malaysia, including 568 (44%) foreign nationals. Of the total, 73% have been convicted of drug trafficking. This figure rises to a staggering 95% in the cases of women. Some ethnic minorities are overrepresented on death row, while the limited available information indicates that a large proportion of those on death row are people with less advantaged socio-economic backgrounds. (Amnesty International 2019: 5)

The 'innocent carrier' frame coupled with the 'vulnerable person' frame provided a new diagnosis of the issue—the problem was shifted away from the state's 'war on drugs' to the 'vulnerable' persons inadvertently caught in the illegal drug trade. As Hoyle highlighted:

Some groups recognized as vulnerable—such as juveniles, pregnant women or the intellectually disabled—are in most countries excluded from the ultimate penalty by categorical exemptions, characteristics such as *race, religion and citizenship status are not protective* and are sites of discrimination in the administration of the death penalty. (2019: 177; emphasis added)

In particular, foreign nationals in Malaysia were emerging as a vulnerable group that suffered from legal discrimination in terms of their legal status, language barriers (particularly their right to interpreters in court), adequate legal representation and access to their consulate (Antolak-Saper et al. 2020: 32; Amnesty International 2019: 17; Hoyle 2019: 182). However, foreign nationals were not the only group that was overrepresented on death row. A very high proportion of the women on death row (95 per cent) were involved in drug crimes—significantly higher than their male counterparts (70 per cent) (Harry 2021: 9; Amnesty International 2019). In fact, a study of 146 cases of women on Malaysian death row for drug trafficking found that the overriding reason for offending was 'economic factors' (Harry 2021: 9). This indicates vulnerability in relation to both gender and socio-economic background.

The Amnesty International report also found that of the 713 Malaysian nationals on death row, 25 per cent were from the Indian ethnic minority, which accounts for seven per cent of the total Malaysian population (2019: 22). Further, there was an overrepresentation of persons from lower socio-economic groups: 44 per cent of the death row population were either unemployed, had no permanent job or worked as a labourer (Amnesty International 2019: 22).

The shifting of the diagnostic frame to 'innocent carrier' and 'vulnerable persons' was significant in the abolitionist and PH government efforts to abolish the mandatory death sentence. The PH government's efforts were met with significant backlash—this time from the families of murder victims who wished to retain capital punishment (Bernama 2020). The primary contention of 'victim's justice' is the inhuman nature of violent crimes such as murder. In fact, the retentionist argument based on 'victim's justice' supports the abolition of the death penalty for nonviolent crimes such as drug crimes. The victims' families sought justice, closure, and punishment for the perpetrators of violent crime. 'To abolish or not to abolish' was the real dilemma facing the incumbent Malaysian Government. Finally, the government decided to revoke the mandatory death sentence for only 11 specific offences (of which drug offences were excluded), with a new bill to be tabled in 2020 (Hector 2020). However, in March 2020, a sudden and controversial change in government and the ensuing COVID-19 pandemic lockdowns put the revocation on hold. It was reported that the proposed laws and amendments were to be presented at the July 2022 parliament sitting (Yuen 2022).

At the time of writing this article, on 10 June 2022, the Minister in the Prime Minister's Office (Parliament and the Law), Dato' Wan Junaidi bin Tuanku Jaafar, made a statement indicating that the government has agreed to abolish the mandatory death sentence (Sinar Project, 2022). The statement followed the presentation of the Substitute Punishment Review Report Against the Mandatory Death Penalty at a Cabinet Meeting on 8 June 2022. The statement also indicated that the government will explore changes in the criminal justice system.

Concluding Remarks

According to the Cornell Center on Death Penalty Worldwide (2020), as of October 2020, approximately 1,324 people were on death row in Malaysia, with the last known execution in 2017 (Ruban 2017). The political framing of the death penalty in Malaysia began with the state's retentionist policy legitimised by a 'war on drugs' and the legal complex's and civil society's abolitionist stand on 'justice' and 'human rights'. The period of political repression (from 1970 to 2000) had thwarted any opportunities for the abolitionists to put forward their case to the Malaysian public and change perceptions regarding the death penalty. The democratic space opened up significantly after 2001, and major human rights and civil liberties–oriented movements provided significant opportunities for the death penalty to be reframed. The Malaysian Bar Council's significant contribution, in terms of their networking with the Death Penalty Project and transnational strategic litigation, led to further developments in shifting the public perception towards a more just and rights-based understanding. While the 2018 change in government brought Malaysians closer to abolishing the death penalty (particularly for drug crimes), new challenges emerged in the form of the COVID-19 pandemic and political turnoil in March 2020. Despite these challenges, the abolitionists have successfully shifted the diagnostic, prognostic and motivational frames associated with the death penalty and drug crimes. The collective efforts of the legal complex (the Bar and the judiciary) and civil society organisations (national, transnational and international advocacy) have begun to make a difference as Malaysia celebrates the proposed abolition of the mandatory death penalty. This hopefully paves the way to the complete abolition of the death penalty in Malaysia.

Correspondence: Dr Thaatchaayini Kananatu, School of Arts and Social Sciences, Monash University Malaysia. Thaatchaayini.Kananatu@monash.edu

References

Adams EM and Goffman E (1979) Frame analysis: An essay on the organization of experience. *Philosophy and Phenomenological Research* 39(4): 601–602.

https://philpapers.org/go.pl?id=GOFFAA&proxyId=&u=https%3A%2F%2Fdx.doi.org%2F10.2307%2F2106908

- Amnesty International (2019) *Fatally flawed: Why Malaysia must abolish the death penalty.* https://www.amnesty.org/en/documents/act50/1078/2019/en/
- Anderson J and Van Atta D (1990) American faces death row in Malaysia. The Washington Post, 19 September.
- Antolak-Saper N, Kowal S, Lindsey S, Ngeow C Y and Kananatu T (2020) *Drug offences and the death penalty in Malaysia: Fair trial rights and ramifications*. Melbourne, Victoria: Monash University.
- https://www.monash.edu/ data/assets/pdf file/0011/2213867/MU ADPAN report v6.pdf
- Aziz S A (2015) The continuing debate on the death penalty: An exposition of international, Malaysian and the Shari'ah perspectives. *IIUM Law Journal* 23(1): 61–84. <u>https://doi.org/10.31436/iiumlj.v23i1.156</u>
- Bailey V (2000) The shadow of the gallows: The death penalty and the British Labour government, 1945–51. *Law and History Review* 18(2): 305–349. <u>https://doi.org/10.1017/S0738248000012190</u>
- Benford RD and Snow D A (2000) Framing processes and social movements: An overview and assessment. *Annual Review* of Sociology 26(1): 611–639. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.soc.26.1.611</u>
- Bernama (2020) Death penalty: All views will be considered Liew. New Strait Times, January. https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2020/01/556846/death-penalty-all-views-will-be-considered-liew
- Berns N (2013) Contesting the victim card: Closure discourse and emotion in death penalty rhetoric. In Hodgkinson P (ed) *The international library of essays on capital punishment Volume 1: Justice and legal issues*: 383–406. London: Taylor and Francis.
- Case W (2004) New uncertainties for an old pseudo-democracy: The case of Malaysia. *Comparative Politics* 37(1): 83–104. https://doi.org/10.2307/4150125
- Chan W and Wright B (2016) Codification, Macaulay and the Indian Penal Code. Taylor and Francis. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315572499
- Chia P, Zeng R, Tay A and Koh SM (2017) Tracing the history of the anti-death penalty movements in Singapore. In Song J (ed) *A history of human rights society in Singapore: 1965–2015* (1st ed., vol. 1): 17–35. London: Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315527413
- Chicago Tribune (1993) Malaysian court frees American held on drug charge. 25 February.
- Darwis M (2018) Perkasa urges Putrajaya to keep death penalty, anti-sedition law. *The Malaysian Insight*, 10 December. https://www.themalaysianinsight.com/s/117614
- Deans B (1990) Dadah means death: Even for foreigners. Edmonton Journal, 18 March.
- Dhillon G, Mohammad N and Miin, NY (2012) Capital punishment in Malaysia and globally: A tool for justice or a weapon against humanity. *Legal Network Series* 1 LNS(A) xx: 1–23.
- Farrar SA (2013) Crime and criminal justice in Malaysia. In Liu J, Hebenton B and Jou S (eds) Handbook of Asian criminology: 231–246. New York, NY: Springer. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-5218-8_16</u>

- Flanagan E (2012) Death penalty discourses and the U.K. polity: A critical analysis. *Journal of Language and Politics* 11(4): 521–542. <u>https://doi.org/10.1075/jlp.11.4.03fla</u>
- Goffman E (1974) Frame analysis: An essay on the organization of experience. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Harring SL (1991) Death, drugs and development: Malaysia's mandatory death penalty for traffickers and the international war on drugs. *Columbia Journal of Transnational Law* 29(2): 365–406.
- Harry L (2021) Rethinking the relationship between women, crime and economic factors: The case-study of women sentenced to death for drug trafficking in Malaysia. *Laws* 10(1): 9. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/laws10010009</u>
 Hector C (2020) We voted for a moratorium on the death penalty. *The Star*, 23 December.

https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/letters/2020/12/23/we-voted-for-a-moratorium-on-the-death-penalty Hood R (2012) The death penalty in Malaysia: Public opinion on the mandatory death penalty for drug trafficking, murder and firearms offences. London: The Death Penalty Project. https://www.deathpenaltyproject.org/knowledge/the-death-

- <u>penalty-in-malaysia/</u> Hoyle C (2019) Capital punishment at the intersections of discrimination and disadvantage: The plight of foreign nationals. In Steiker CS and Steiker JM (eds) *Comparative capital punishment*: 177–200. Cheltenham: Edward Elgar Publishing. https://doi.org/10.4337/9781786433251.00019
- Khoo GC (2017) Malaysia. In Ogawa A (ed) *Routledge handbook of civil society in Asia*: 143–159. Milton: Taylor and Francis. <u>https://doi.org/10.4324/9781315100852-10</u>
- Lawyers for Liberty (2010) Wrongful execution of M'sian Vignes Mourthi and malicious prosecution of Alan Shadrake. 10 August. <u>https://www.lawyersforliberty.org/2010/08/10/memorandum-of-protest-wrongful-execution-of-msian-vignes-mourthi-and-malicious-prosecution-of-alan-shadrake/</u>
- Leechaianan Y and Longmire D (2013) The use of the death penalty for drug trafficking in the United States, Singapore, Malaysia, Indonesia and Thailand: A comparative legal analysis. *Laws* 2(2): 115–149. https://doi.org/10.3390/laws2020115
- Lim A (2019) Richard Malanjum in six landmark court cases. *Malay Mail*, 21 May. https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2019/05/21/richard-malanjum-in-six-landmark-court-cases/1754810
- Lim CH, Ngeow CY and Arivananthan H (2018) *High incidence of judicial errors in capital punishment cases in Malaysia*. Penang: Penang Institute. <u>https://penanginstitute.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/oct_30_2018_CHTEAM_download.pdf</u>
- Noorsharizam SA (2021) Law minister: Decision on death penalty repeal after special committee presents findings. *Malay Mail*, 29 December.
- https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2021/12/29/law-minister-decision-on-death-penalty-repeal-after-specialcommittee-prese/2031821
- Novak A (2014) The future of the mandatory death penalty in Malaysia and Singapore: 'Asian values' and abolition in comparative perspective, with implications for Indonesia. *Indonesian Journal of International and Comparative Law* 1(1): 303–313.
- Novak A (2020) Transnational human rights litigation: Challenging the death penalty and criminalization of homosexuality in the Commonwealth. Switzerland: Springer Nature. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-030-28546-3</u>
- Novak A (2021) Transnational litigation against the mandatory death penalty and anti-sodomy laws: A new Commonwealth human rights strategy? *Commonwealth and Comparative Politics* 59(2): 149–168. https://doi.org/10.1080/14662043.2020.1852678
- Quraishi M (2020) Towards a Malaysian criminology: Conflict, censure and compromise. London, England: Palgrave Macmillan.
- Ruban A (2017) Brothers executed despite pending clemency appeal. Malay Mail, 15 March.

https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2017/03/15/brothers-executed-despite-pending-clemency-appeal/1335169 Save Vui Kong (n.d.) https://2ndchance4yong.wordpress.com/

- Semukhina OB and Galliher JF (2009) Death penalty politics and symbolic law in Russia. *International Journal of Law, Crime and Justice* 37(4): 131–153. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ijlcj.2009.07.001
- Shankar A (2011) 441 hanged to death since 1960, another 696 on death row as at 20/2/2011. *Madpet06.blogspot.com*, 16 May. <u>http://madpet06.blogspot.com/2011/05/441-hanged-to-death-since-1960-another.html</u>

Sinar Project (2022) Abolition of the mandatory death penalty in Malaysia. 10 June. <u>https://govdocs.sinarproject.org/documents/prime-ministers-department/parliament-and-laws/official-statements/kenyataan-media-laporan-death-penalty_v3-p-1.pdf/view</u>

Snow DA, Burke-Rochford E, Worden SK and Benford RD (1986) Frame alignment processes, micromobilization and movement participation. *American Sociological Review* 51(4): 464–481. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2095581</u>
 The Times of India (1969) Race riots in Malaysia. 15 May.

Tolkien, JRR (1954) The Fellowship of the Ring. London, England: George Allen & Unwin.

Weiss ML (2013) Parsing the power of 'new media' in Malaysia. *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 43(4): 591–612. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.2012.759332 Yap A and Tan SJ (2020) Capital punishment in Singapore: A critical analysis of state justifications from 2004 to 2018. International Journal for Crime, Justice and Social Democracy 9(2): 133–151. <u>https://doi.org/10.5204/ijcjsd.v9i2.1056</u>

Yuen M (2022) After a year, death penalty report to be looked into. *The Star*, 2 January. https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2022/01/02/after-a-year-death-penalty-report-to-be-looked-into

Legislation Cited

Dangerous Drugs Act 1952 (Malaysia) Dangerous Drugs (Amendment) At 1975 (Malaysia) Federal Constitution 1957 (Malaysia) Firearms (Increased Penalties) Act 1971 (Malaysia) Indian Penal Code 1861 (India) Internal Security Act 1960 (Malaysia) Penal Code 1936 (Malaysia) Printing Presses and Publications Act 1984 (Malaysia) Sedition Act 1948 (Malaysia)

Cases Cited

Alma Nudo Atienza v Public Prosecutor [2019] 5 CLJ 780 (Malaysia)